SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

Meeting of the Advisory Board

8 June 2007, 13.15 – 16.00

1. Welcome and introductions

Present

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Paul Cooke (PC)


	University of Leeds
	Germanic Studies
	Heads of German Forum (HOGMEET)

	Richard Crockatt
	University of East Anglia
	Cultural and Literary Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	British Association of American Studies

	Rhian Davies


	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Studies
	Association of Hispanists

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Centre Manager (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)
	

	Dick Ellis (DE)
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	John Field
	University of Reading
	Applied Linguistics
	British Association of Applied Linguistics

	Angela Gallagher Brett (AGB)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Debra Kelly
	University of Westminster
	French Studies
	Association of University Professors and Heads of French

	Michael Kelly (MHK)
	Subject Centre
	Director of the Subject Centre
	

	Elisabeth Lillie (EL)
	University of Ulster
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	

	Joanna McPake (JM)


	University of Stirling
	Scottish CILT
	

	Pamela Moores (PM)


	Aston University
	UCML
	

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson


	University of Hull
	Italian Studies
	Society for Italian Studies

	David Newton
	CILT, the National Centre for Languages
	Higher Education Development Officer
	

	Linda Parker (LP)
	
	Association for Language Learning
	

	Paul Rowlett  (PR)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics 
	

	Graeme Trousdale (GT)
	University of Edinburgh
	Linguistics
	Linguistics Association of Great Britain

	Vicky Wright 
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd (JW) 
	University of Manchester
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Standing Conference of Heads of Modern Languages


2. Apologies for absence

These were received from the following board members

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Mary Anne Ansell
	Oxford Brookes University
	English Language Teaching
	British Association of Lecturers in English for Academic Purposes / British Association of State English Language Teaching

	Anne Davidson Lund 
	CILT, the National Centre for Languages
	Assistant Director
	

	Alexandra Harrington
	University of Durham
	Slavonic Studies
	British Association for Slavonic and East European Studies

	Liz Hudswell (EJH)


	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Greg Toner  
	University of Ulster at Coleraine
	Welsh, Scottish & Irish
	Ulster Centre for Excellence in Teaching & Learning


3. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.  
Update on meeting of Chairs of Subject Centre Advisory Board

The next meeting of this group is on 21 June 2007. 

Engaging with employers

GT sent link to employability materials to EJH, who confirmed receipt at the time. 

Action: GT to resend link to AD

Assessment and feedback

The link to the summary of report findings is contained in the workshop-to-go pack. 

E bulletin

The e bulletin is currently being revamped but will not be delivered by RSS feed.

Departmental visits

EL reported on a recent event at Ulster on intercultural awareness, which was largely run by the Business Studies Subject Centre and arranged through Ulster’s staff development unit. There may be a need for the Subject Centre to target publicity at staff developers in general.
Action: EL to advise Ulster’s staff development unit that LLAS offers staff development in intercultural awareness 

Raising the Subject Centre’s profile

The British Association of American Studies issued an invitation to their conference but no-one from the Subject Centre was able to attend.

4. Routes into Languages Programme update

MHK advised that the first phase of national networks in translating and interpreting and four regional consortia have been identified, together with three projects: languages and enterprise, languages and international events, and community languages.   The programme steering committee was pleased with the number and scope of bids received, particularly for the regional consortia.  The four successful regional consortia will be led by Newcastle, Manchester Metropolitan, Aston, and Brighton.  The DfES have accepted the Dearing Review’s recommendation that an additional five regional consortia be funded, and MHK reported that he hopes to finalise funding and announce a new call for bids within the next two weeks.  Successful bids from the first round will be made available to the next round of bidders.  MHK would like to think that this is the start of more substantial activity and that linguistics and area studies could be the subject of similar initiatives focusing on transition between secondary and HE.  We also need to consider how to develop Routes into Languages ideas in Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland.  

The following questions arose:

Q: Given that the second round of funding is coming from the DfES rather than HEFCE, does this mean that there will be additional constraints?  

A: MHK hopes to be able to give a clear answer after next week’s meeting but would prefer the DfES to allocate funding to HEFCE for distribution.  One constraint is that the DfES wants the regional consortia to avoid engagement with the primary sector as it is already putting a lot of money into primary languages.

Q: How useful are the first round bids given that the second round is so different?  

A: The second round will not be radically different but it will have a different emphasis, i.e.  a greater sense of regional coverage.  The programme steering group does not expect consortia to include every university in the region and will be looking closely at strategies for disseminating results in the region.

Q: Will the new round of bids be focusing on entirely new activity or will it include sustaining existing activity? 

A: Existing widening participation activities should be sustainable within the three-year period of the project.  The focus is broadly the same as in the first round, encouraging consortia to be creative about tapping into other sources of funding.

Q: When will contracts be issued to consortia that were successful in first round? 

A: The contracts are currently with the Legal Services Department at the University of Southampton and will be sent as quickly as possible.    

Q: What do you envisage for linguistics and area studies? 

A: LLAS is already producing marketing materials and encouraging collaboration so the issue is to find funding sources for additional activity, which may not follow the same regional principle as Routes into Languages.  There is an existing base of activity but there is a need to identify a more focused initiative to attract additional funding, and perhaps apply to Nuffield or HEFCE funding for a small scale pilot in the first instance.  GT added there is already a lot of work involving academics in schools which will require funding to take it further.  

Q: Given that Linguistics is not a vulnerable subject, what case should we make to potential funding bodies?  

A: There is a lot of interest and potential sources of funding in language awareness – it would be useful to discuss this with the QCA.  There may also be a case for applied linguistics, which the specialist group will follow up.

Q: Would UKCASA be considered an acceptable bidder?  

A: UKCASA could play a similar role to the UCML in Routes into Languages, i.e. playing a key role in developing strategy but with individual institutions bidding and carrying out activities.  DE responded that given the hybrid nature of area studies it would be difficult to see UKCASA performing a broker role.

Action: DE to discuss with MHK

What is role of LLAS in dealing with the situation in Scotland?

JM reported on a meeting of the Scottish Funding Council which looked at the economic case for languages in higher education.  The meeting addressed three main questions:

· Are higher education languages in crisis? 

· Would it matter if employers employed native speakers? 

· Would it matter if languages disappeared entirely from HE?

The SFC decided that the answer to all these questions was no and refused to listen to arguments, so it is difficult for the Subject Centre to intervene.  AD suggested that if the SFC is reluctant to accept initiatives developed in England, they may listen to arguments from the rest of the European Union, but again this is difficult if the SFC is not open to feedback.

Should LLAS be updating data on languages and employability?  

Languages and employability data presented at the recent Languages UK strategy seminar was quite negative and presented a different picture to the norm.  There is a danger that employment is confused with employability, and there is also a need to be cautious about first destination statistics.  It was agreed that LLAS will work on updating and collating statistics and providing descriptions of what the statistics actually mean.

Action: SC team to take this forward

5. Report on SC activity

Effectiveness of SC events

AD reported that events have all been recruiting well and that feedback has been positive.  LLAS has worked well with other partners, e.g. in organising the Area Studies Globalisation event, which was attended by 83 people. In linguistics, interacting with individuals in departments has worked well.  The second e-learning conference was a success and will be run again.  Pedagogic research workshops are always fully booked and LLAS has funded four workshops-to-go.  The Subject Centre is also carrying out a small scale pilot study on transition in languages.

Review of benchmarking statements 

MHK reported that the revised benchmarking statements were about to go out for consultation from the QAA.  The new statements are not radically different from the old ones.  

Web statistics

PD talked through the Subject Centre’s web statistics for April 2007.  AD pointed out that the ‘most popular papers’ and ‘most popular materials bank items’ were the wrong way round.

Review of modern languages research

MHK reported that the AHRC have just confirmed that with a few minor amendments they are happy for the review of modern languages research report to be disseminated.  It should be published on the Subject Centre and AHRC websites in the next few weeks.

Action: PM to add item to UCML plenary agenda

LLAS News Blog

JC selects items of policy and interest from broadsheets and the BBC website and posts them to the News Blog.  Readers are invited to add commentary to the news items. 

Ab initio language teaching 

AGB reported that the survey presented a very mixed picture of the current situation.  Questions and issues raised will be picked up next year. 

LANQUA

The Subject Centre should learn whether or not the bid has been successful in July.

Mini project funding and workshops to go

Applications from linguistics and area studies are low.  In an attempt to address this imbalance, the last round of mini project funding deliberately excluded languages.  Is there anything else the Subject Centre can do to attract bids from linguistics and area studies?  DE commented that one of the problems is that area studies staff are very research oriented.  Perhaps there could be a specific call for bids for an area studies project, rather than an open competition.  PR added that there is a constituency of linguists who do not associate themselves with LLAS activities.  It was agreed that LLAS needs to ask the relevant subject associations to promote calls for bids.  It was felt that circulating calls for bids separately from the main e-bulletin has more impact.  It might also be useful to include some promotional blurb explaining the function of the Subject Centre.

Action: DE to raise this issue at next UKCASA meeting

Internationalisation

AD is seconded to the Higher Education Academy for one day a week to work on internationalisation.  This synchronises with the Subject Centre’s European project work.  The HEA is trying to promote internationalisation in higher education, by internationalising programmes and institutions, and supporting international students (both at home and abroad).  It is also promoting the model of the HEA and the subject centre network (which is unique in Europe) outside the UK.  The HEA has been invited to participate in an Erasmus bid relating to quality assurance, and is also looking at how the work of educational developers could be better informed by internationalisation.  There is funding for an online module for new staff working with international students (home and away).  This should be ready in July and can be used and downloaded by educational developers or through self-study.  The HEA is downsizing in this area next year for funding reasons, but LLAS aims to continue with international activity.

MHK expressed anxiety regarding the Bologna process.  He is keen that this issue is moved higher up the HEA agenda but the idea is being met by resistance from VCs.  MHK asked for feedback on how Bologna is being discussed and disseminated.  The general feeling was that not many people have heard of it, there is a reluctance to engage with it and there is a ‘wait and see’ attitude.  MHK responded that as the European Higher Education Area looms larger people will become more interested, and with the creation of the European Research Council, UK institutions will be eager to bid for funding.   There is a danger of losing out on the international market if we fail to engage with Bologna.  It was agreed that it would be useful for the Subject Centre to host an information event/forum in partnership with other associations, e.g. the European Commission, QAA.  We need to identify issues, e.g. joint awards with other institutions, accreditation of joint degrees, quality issues, audits, imbalance of incoming students, fees, credit transfer.  A think-tank might be way forward. 

Year abroad 

MK reported that there is about to be an announcement about funding and that it seems likely that year abroad fees (currently set at 50% for some students) will be extended to all students, including those on work placements.  Erasmus students will still be exempt. 

Action: MHK to make enquiries about HEFCE T Grant funding 
Why American Studies? 

DE reported that the project is on schedule and expected to complete in time for the beginning of the next academic year. The specialist group for area studies will be exploring the feasibility of adapting the resource for other area studies. 

6. Plans for future activity

AD reported that the Subject Centre is going to plan activities more in advance, i.e. by planning autumn activities in January to avoid the problem of a short lead-in time.  

Three key themes (assessment, employer engagement, supporting new staff/accreditation) have been identified as common areas across the subject networks should this maybe be networks.  LLAS will engage in the following activities under these key areas:  

Employer engagement

This is not an easy field for LLAS to get involved in but the Subject Centre hopes to work closely with CILT in this area.  We have had some dialogue with GCHQ who are experiencing shortages in particular languages and are looking at putting in a bid for additional student numbers.   Employment, the language industries and enterprise will be the theme for next year’s Subject Centre conference.  There was some discussion about sharing the experience of Business Language Champions - there are case studies on the CILT website.

Assessment 

LLAS is already working in this area and will continue to do so.  A workshop-to-go on assessment will be repeated in Leeds later this month.  The issue of feedback has arisen from the first workshop and we will be working with colleagues at Lancaster on this.  We will also repeat the workshop on principles of assessment.

Supporting new staff 

Some subject centres run successful conferences for new staff, e.g. the History Subject Centre has a good record in this area so we shall be talking to them with the aim of running something similar.  JW commented that a major issue is new staff coming from other countries who may be very experienced teachers but have no experience of teaching in UK higher education. AD responded that the HEA international group will be covering this area but the Subject Centre will look into running a separate event, which may involve a broader range of subjects.

The linguistics group is going to experiment with online e-mentoring provision for new staff in linguistics.  They will be looking for volunteers to submit CVs and new staff would be invited to contact them.  

Accreditation 

In future, we plan to issue a certificate of attendance for events.  The issue of accrediting Subject Centre courses continues to arise and some Subject Centres do this more than others.   
Other activities

We are planning subject specific and generic activities, e.g. foundations in language testing and preparing language students for the world of work events.  We are also working with the English Subject Centre on two events: texts and translation, and literature of the Americas.  New calls for bids for workshops-to-go and pedagogic research will be issued shortly.  No materials development projects are planned at present but we are working with elanguages to develop a tool for people to develop their own learning objects, which will be trialled at a workshop later this month.

Internal evaluation

We developed a short online evaluation survey, which JC is currently analysing.  We plan to follow this up with in-depth visits to a number of institutions, starting with Portsmouth this month.  There is little demand for departmental visits, so we hope that this will be a way of getting them off the ground.  PC requested that Leeds be included in these visits.  

7. Developments at the HE Academy

MHK reported that the HEA is currently being evaluated, and the role of subject centres is a significant part of the evaluation.  It is possible that members of the Advisory Board may be approached by the evaluators.  In any event, it would be useful for Advisory Board members to speak to their PVC of Education should the opportunity arise.  

Subject centre directors have had more direct input into policy-making, with four directors appearing on a monthly basis at the executive group of the HEA to input into strategic discussions.  This is having some impact in helping to bridge the policy gap between the HEA and subject centres. 

The Academy Council has been restructured, with the aim of making it more like an academic advisory board and less of a political forum.  MHK is a Council member at the moment but is up for reelection and has not yet decided whether to stand. 

A new deputy director of the Academy has been appointed.  Mike Prosser and Cliff Allen have both left, with the latter being replaced by Sean Mackney, who has attended Routes into Languages steering group meetings.

There is a new recognition scheme, replacing the ILT membership programme of registered practitioners.  The new scheme will have 3 categories: fellow of the HEA, associate fellow and senior fellow.  Details of how to join will be released in July.  The senior fellow will have a relationship with the National Teaching Fellowship scheme.     

EL commented that it seems the Academy is focusing on internal politics until the evaluation is over.  MHK responded that this is just a reflection of the way he has presented issues.  In fact, the wider activity of the Academy is getting broader all the time as it is tuning into the learning and teaching aims of the funding councils.  There are a large number of projects independent of subject centres, e.g. disability, learning technology, leadership training, PVC networks independent of the subject centres. 

8. Any other business

European network of language teaching associations

LP reported that the ALL is the joint coordinator of a European Commission accompanying measures initiative looking at the feasibility of setting up a European network of language teacher associations. They are currently carrying out a mapping survey of language teacher associations, which is being widened to include associations with an interest in language teaching, some of which are represented on the Subject Centre Advisory Board.  LP circulated survey forms, requesting one response per association rather than individual responses. 

SSAT annual conference

JW is a member of the languages expert panel for the SSAT.  They would like representatives from affiliated universities to attend their annual conference in Oxford on 8-9 October.  MHK will be speaking about Routes into Languages, and Lid King and Ron Dearing will also be attending. 
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